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ISSUES 

(1) If an officer obtains a statement from a suspect in violation of Miranda, can the statement be used to 
establish probable cause for a warrant to search the suspect's home? (2) If an officer asks an incarcerated 
suspect for consent to search, must the officer first obtain a Miranda waiver? 

FACTS 

During a routine traffic stop on a car driven by Brewer, a Los Angeles County sheriff's deputy saw that 
Brewer was in possession of marijuana buds packaged for sale and was also under the influence of 
marijuana. After handcuffing Brewer and placing him in a patrol car, the deputy searched Brewer's car 
for additional marijuana. Among other things, the deputy found an envelope containing $7,000.  

A backup deputy who arrived during the search then removed Brewer from the patrol car and asked him 
about the money. Brewer said he was going to use it to buy a car from a dealership in Long Beach. In 
response to further questioning, Brewer said he did not know what kind of car he was going to buy, nor 
the name of the dealership. Brewer had not been Mirandized. He was then arrested and driven to the 
sheriff's station. 

Shortly thereafter, a narcotics investigator met with Brewer for the purpose of seeking consent to search 
his home. Because the investigator did not intend to question Brewer about any of the circumstances 
surrounding the crime, he did not Mirandize him. When he asked Brewer for consent, Brewer 
responded, "I have about five pounds of bud in one place in my house. If I give it to you will you just 
leave and not bother my wife?" The investigator told Brewer he intended to search the entire house, at 
which time Brewer invoked his right to counsel.  

The investigator then obtained a warrant to search the house. The affidavit in support of the warrant 
included the statements Brewer made to the backup deputy and the narcotics investigator. During the 
search, deputies found "additional physical evidence," which presumably included at least five pounds 
of marijuana. Brewer was convicted of possession of marijuana for sale. 

DISCUSSION 

Brewer contended the statements he had given to the backup deputy and narcotics investigator were 
obtained in violation of Miranda and, therefore, should not have been considered in determining 
whether there was probable cause for a warrant. This argument was based on the contention that he was 
"in custody" when he was questioned by the backup deputy, and that the narcotics investigator 
"interrogated" him when he sought consent to search. 

Statement during the traffic stop 

It is settled that Miranda applies only if officers "interrogate" a suspect who is "in custody."(1) Because 
the deputy's questions were reasonably likely to elicit an incriminating response, they constituted 



"interrogation."interrogation."(2) So the issue here was whether Brewer was "in custody" when he was 
questioned. 

A suspect is "in custody" for Miranda purposes if a reasonable person in the suspect's position would 
have believed his freedom of movement had been restrained to the degree associated with a formal 
arrest.(3) As noted, at the time Brewer was questioned by the backup deputy, he was in handcuffs and 
had just been removed from a locked patrol car. Because any physical restraint, especially handcuffing, 
is closely associated with a formal arrest, the courts have consistently ruled a handcuffed suspect is "in 
custody."(4) As the result, the court ruled Brewer's statements were obtained in violation of Miranda 
because he had not waived his rights. 

A suspect's statement obtained in violation of Miranda is, of course, inadmissible to prove the suspect's 
guilt. This was not an issue in Brewer because the prosecution did not use the statements during trial. 
The statements were, however, used in the search warrant affidavit to establish probable cause. Was this 
error? 

The answer, said the court, was no. Specifically, the court ruled that physical evidence obtained as the 
result of a Miranda violation will not be suppressed unless the Miranda violation was coercive in nature. 
And because there was no evidence of coercion, Brewer's statements to the backup deputy were properly 
included in the search warrant affidavit.  

Statement at sheriff's station 

As noted, shortly after Brewer was transported to the sheriff's station, a narcotics investigator met with 
him to see if he would consent to a search of his home. The investigator decided not to seek a Miranda 
waiver because he did not intend to question Brewer about the marijuana; all he wanted to know is 
whether Brewer would consent to a search. When the investigator asked for consent, Brewer's response 
was: "I have about five pounds of bud in one place in my house." 

Brewer contended this statement was obtained in violation of Miranda because he had not waived his 
Miranda rights. Here the issue was not whether Brewer was "in custody"-he clearly was. Instead, the 
issue was whether the investigator's request for consent to search constituted "interrogation." Not 
surprisingly, the answer was no. It was not surprising because a simple request for consent calls for a yes 
or no answer-not an incriminating statement.(5) Consequently, the court ruled Brewer's statement to the 
investigator was not obtained in violation of Miranda.  

Brewer's conviction was affirmed.  

DA's COMMENT 

The court's decision in Brewer should not be interpreted as justification to intentionally violate a 
suspect's Miranda rights to obtain leads or other information. The court was careful to point out that its 
ruling applies only if the Miranda violation was non-coercive. To date, most intentional Miranda 
violations have been deemed "coercive."(6)
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